93rd Annual Convention Meeting
April 8-9, 2019
World Golf Village, St. Augustine, FL
Call to Order:

The 93rd Annual Convention of the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc. was called to order at 8:30 a.m., April 8, 2019, by President-Elect Al Latina in the absence of President Bates.
Invocation/Memorial Service/Presentation of Colors/Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag:

The invocation was given by the Rev. David Williamson of Grace United Church.  Inez Brooker, FFGC Chaplain, presented the Memorial Service. The Presentation of Colors was presented by the Bartram High School ROTC under the direction of Colonel Antone LeFevre. Sandra Messer of Lake City Garden Club and FFGC Life Member Chairman, led the Pledge of Allegiance to the flag of the United Stateb of America.  The Colors were then retired.
Welcome:
The Welcome was given by Helen Purvis and Jana Walling, Co-Chairmen of the 2019 FFGC Convention.
Response:
The response was given by Christy Linke, Director of District VIII, and the Chairman of the 2020 Convention.
Greetings:
Greetings were delivered by Paul M. Waldron, Chairman of the St. John’s Board of County Commissioners.
Introductions:
The Chair introduced members serving on the National Garden Clubs or Deep South Board of Directors, who stood and were subsequently thanked.
Report of the Credentials Committee:
Gina Jogan, Chairman, presented the Preliminary Report of the Credentials Committee.
ACTION:  The Preliminary Credentials Report was adopted with a voting strength of 138.
Report of the Registration Chairman:
Susan Weaver, Registrar, gave the Registration Report.  
Quorum:

The Chair declared a quorum present.
Report of the Convention Rules Committee:
Lorene Junkin, Parliamentarian, Chairman, read the rules on page 6 of the Program Booklet.  Jana Walling moved the adoption of the Convention Rules as printed.  

ACTION:  The Convention Rules were adopted as printed.

Convention Program Committee:
Helen Purvis, Chairman of the 2019 Convention reported on several corrections to the Convention Program.

ACTION:  The Convention Program was adopted as corrected.
Appointment of Committees:

The Chair named the following Committees who were appointed with no objections.
Minutes of this Meeting:  Barbara Jacobson, Chairman, Fran Maris and Lori Ritchie.
Tellers of this Meeting:  Carolyn Stevens, Chairman, Sally Flanagan and Jane Nendick.
Pages:  President Bates appointed Judi Jodoin as Chairman of the Pages.  Parke Finold was appointed as Page for FFGC President Claudia Bates. Ingrid Velez was appointed as Page for President Elect Al Latina.  Erica Chatham was appointed as Page for Helen Purvis, Chris Parrish for Jana Walling, Joanne Mulinare for Judi Jodoin, and Carol Wood as Page–at-Large.
 Timekeepers for this Meeting:  Sandra Messer and Cheryl Howard.
Report of Committee to Approve Minutes of the 2018 Convention:
ACTION:  Chairman Joanne Mulinare reported that the Minutes were approved as written.

REPORTS OF THE OFFICERS:

President Claudia Bates: President-Elect Al Latina read the President’s report in the absence of President Bates, which included a welcome to all to the 93rd Annual Convention and the 95th year of being the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs.  Thanks were given to the local Garden Club as members of FFGC, Deep South, and the National Garden Clubs, Inc.
President-Elect Al Latina reported that he will be installed as FFGC President during the 2019 convention.  Although many activities were on the table for 2 years, the past year was notable for the plethora of budgets, financial statements and other issues to come before Finance Committee Chaired by the First V.P.  Other activities of note included attendance at Short Course, Awards day, Officers’ Tour and dedication of renovated Nature Hut at Wekiva Youth Camp, and the chance to honor Mother Nature for her years of volunteer work, and receiving the award which made the renovation of the Nature Hut possible.

Second Vice-President Marge Hendon This Second Vice-President has traveled from South to North Florida attending meetings.  She attended the Deep South Convention in Jekyll Island, GA, and will be attending the NGC Convention in Biloxi, MS.
Third Vice-President Tina Tuttle This Third Vice-President carried out a variety of duties related to and required of the office, attended meetings, Camp Wekiva and worked toward a more efficient organization.
Recording Secretary Jana Walling  reported on the workload of the position over the past two years.
Corresponding Secretary Elaine Parisi reported on the handling of questions and scheduling of events, in addition to sending cards and notes on behalf of FFGC.
Treasurer Gina Jogan reported the January – March 2019 financials and filed a copy.
Report of the Nominating Committee and Election of Officers:  Helen Purvis reported in the absence of Chairman Jan Sillik.  The following nominations were presented:
First Vice-President Marge Hendon

Second Vice-President Tina Tuttle

Third Vice-President Christy Linke

Recording Secretary Linda Johnson

Treasurer Jana Walling

The Chair announced that Al Latina, as President-Elect is not on the ballot.  The Office of Corresponding Secretary is appointed by the President-Elect.  Ingrid Velez has been appointed to serve as Corresponding Secretary.  The Office of Parliamentarian is appointed by the President-Elect.  Carolyn Lowery- Nation has been appointed to serve as Parliamentarian.
ACTION:  There being no nominations from the floor for any office, the slate of nominations were elected individually by voice vote.
Report of the Bylaws Committee – Cissy Richardson, Chairman, presented the following amendments to the Bylaws:
ARTICLE IV   DUES AND FEES Section 1 b.
Annual dues of a husband and wife with Membership in the same Club shall be                

fourteen dollars ($14.00) for a family membership.

STRIKE:  husband and wife         INSERT:   legally married couple

RATIONALE:  This is inclusive for all legally married couples.

MOTION PASSED

 ARTICLE IV   DUES AND FEES   Sec 1  
 INSERT NEW g. :         FFGC Membership dues are non- refundable.

RATIONALE:      Finance Committee has asked this be added to Dues and Fees.  Requests                          have been made to refund dues.   NGC portion of dues is paid in Nov and Florida                           Gardener mailing list would include member names for some time, therefore refunds are not feasible.                     

MOTION PASSED

ARTICLE V     FINANCES    Sec 4   a.       Special Funds 

STRIKE:  (3) Polly Moody Memorial Youth Scholarships 
Established to provide to high school students education in fields of study specified in the Charter. A sum of not less than two thousand dollars ($ 2,000.00) shall be maintained in this fund.
 STRIKE:  (4)  Sally Rahm Campership Fund for Wekiva Youth Camp

 STRIKE:  (5)  The Daytona Beach Garden Club Youth Scholarship Fund Established to provide  S.E.E.K. youth scholarships. A sum of not less than one thousand ($ 1,000.00) shall be  maintained in this fund.

STRIKE:  (9)  Youth Environmental Conference Fund Established to provide to high school students information and study in environmental education.

STRIKE:  (11) FFGC Junior Design Award Fund Established to provide an award to a blue ribbon design exhibited by a Junior Gardener. A sum of not less than five hundred ($500.00) shall be maintained in this account.

STRIKE:  (16)  Conway Wekiva Fund  

              1. Established to provide funds in the amount of $ 23,000 for Camp Wekiva.

 2. The interest only each year from this fund will be used for Special Programs for                  Camp Wekiva.

RATIONALE:   The above Special Funds have not been funded for many years.  The accounts carry zero balances.  

MOTION PASSED

 ARTICLE VII   DUTIES OF OFFICERS     Sec 1 President      d.  

STRIKE:   d.  Be a member of Finance Committee and the Headquarters and Endowment

Trustees during their term of office; 

RELETTER d – o

RATIONALE:    Art VII Sec 1   f.   “Be a member, ex officio, of all committees except the 

Nominating Committee.   “Paragraph d.  is redundant.

MOTION PASSED
ARTICLE XVI BYLAWS AND STANDING RULES COMMITTEE    Bylaws and Standing Rules are the rules adopted by an organization for the governing of its members and the regulation of its affairs.  This Committee is responsible for the formulation and modification of any FFGC Bylaw and/or Standing Rule.

PROVISO:  This amendment would be approved at the April 2019 Annual Meeting by attending delegates.  For the term of office 2019 -2021, members of the Bylaws Committee would be appointed by the President in consultation with the appointed Chairman.   
Section 1   MEMBERSHIP:    

a.    The Bylaws Committee shall consist of 7 voting members:  President, 1st Vice President, Chairman appointed by the President, 2 members appointed by the President in consultation with the Chairman (one member of whom is a former FFGC President), and two elected by the FFGC BOD. The Parliamentarian will serve as a non-voting member.

b.     Vacancies shall be filled by the President subject to the approval of the Board of Directors.

Section 2  ELIGIBILITY:   Members of the Bylaws Committee shall  have served for four immediate past consecutive years and currently serve on the FFGC Board of Directors
 Section 3 ELECTION:    The Nominating Committee for the Bylaws Committee would be elected in the Fall of the even numbered year (beginning 9/20) , Bylaws Committee members elected in Winter of the odd numbered year to begin serving at the Post Convention meeting of the  odd numbered year.   Elected for a two- year term with

an option for a second two- year term.  (Committee members appointed do not have a term limit restriction.)

Section 4  PROCEDURE:   All requests submitted to the Bylaws/Standing Rules Committee must be in writing and include date of request, rationale and be signed by the person/committee chairman making the request.  (Standing Rule # 30).   Requests should be received not less than six (6) weeks prior to the next Board of Directors meeting.  Notification of decision with rationale will be given to the person/committee chairman making the request when decision has been made.   If approved within the Bylaws Committee, the Bylaw/Standing Rule will be presented to the Board of Directors for approval.  Standing Rules may be amended or adopted by vote of the Board of Directors only.  Bylaws submitted for adoption or amending shall adhere ARTICLE XXI.

Section 5   DUTIES:    The Bylaws Committee duties include but are not limited to -

a.   Immediately following the Winter Board of Directors meeting, all Bylaw changes to be addressed at the Annual Convention must be prepared and forwarded to the Fl Gardener Chairman for the Spring issue. This is in accordance with ARTICLE XX, Amendments, Section I. 

b.   Immediately following the Annual Convention, a list of all Bylaws and Standing Rules adopted from one convention through the year to the next annual meeting are to be prepared and submitted  –

             1.  In the even number year to be published in the BOI Supplement.

             2.  In the odd number year (end of each administration) the Master Bylaws and    

                  Standing Rules needs to be updated for publishing in the BOI.

c.   Immediately following the Annual Convention, the Master Bylaws and Standing Rules are updated on the website.

MOTION PASSED

ARTICLE XIII  BOARD OF DIRECTORS   Sec 3 

                 INSERT:     c.   Board members who are absent from two consecutive scheduled meetings without notifying the FFGC President; do not submit written reports; or do not respond to email or telephone contacts in a timely manner, may be removed from the Board of Directors by a majority vote of the Executive Committee.  The FFGC President may appoint a replacement to complete the term of appointment with the Board of Directors approval.

RATIONALE:  The work of committee chairmen is important and requires communication with the President if unable to attend meetings or complete the responsibilities of the                         Chairmanship or elected office.

MOTION PASSED
ARTICLE XVI  COMMITTEES   Sec 3   Chairmen

 a.   The Chairmen of Committees, except the FFGC Nominating Committee and H&E Trustees, shall be appointed by the President at the beginning of each term subject to

 the approval of the Officers, District Director and Past Presidents.

       INSERT:    Strategic Planning Committee   

If adopted, this will read   a.   The Chairmen of Committees, except the FFGC Nominating Committee, Strategic Planning Committee and H&E Trustees, shall be appointed by the President at the beginning of each term subject to the approval of the Officers, District Director and Former Presidents.

RATIONALE:  These Chairmen are elected within the group.

MOTION PASSED
ARTICLE XVI COMMITTEES   Sec 3 Chairmen

  c. The Chairman of each Committee, except the Finance Committee, the Nominating

   Committee and the H&E Trustees, shall select the Committee members.

       INSERT:    Strategic Planning Committee, Bylaws and Standing Rules Committee

RATIONALE:   The President appoints all or partially both committees.  

If adopted, this will read   c.  The Chairman of each Committee, except the Finance Committee, the Nominating Committee, Strategic Planning Committee, Bylaws and Standing Rules Committee and the H&E Trustees, shall select the Committee members.

MOTION PASSED
Adoption of the Budget – Al Latina, the Chairman of the Finance Committee presented the Operating Budget for the 2019-2020 Fiscal Year, which had been approved by the Finance Committee, for approval by the Delegates.  

ACTION:  Budget for the 2019-2020 Fiscal Year was adopted as presented.  
REPORTS OF DISTRICT DIRECTORS:

District XII – Sharon Trbovich reported that the District XII clubs are holding Home and Garden Tours, plant sales and a variety of fundraising events. Field trips to many of our S. Fl treasures are being taken to inspire and educate members.
District V – Mary Whisler reported that District V will be hosting UF Short Course and SEEK.  Several Clubs are celebrating 40 and 50 years in FFGC.  The District’s Community Service includes supporting local communities, libraries, historical cemeteries, community gardens, school youth programs, as well as SEEK and Wekiva.
District VIII – Christy Linke  Director Linke reported that the District’s new Director will be Barbara Rao.
District X – Lynn Jones Director Jones reported that Ocean Ridge Garden Club has joined FFGC with 54 members.  District X’s new Director will be Carol Coleman of Wellington Garden Club.
REPORTS OF CHAIRMEN OF the STANDING COMMITTEES:

Headquarters and Endowment Trustees– Sue Angle reported that Cocktails Catering Contract at $49,200 and CSL Contract at $10,400 per year continue.  Luxury Vinyl Plank flooring installed with $7,500 from Caterer, and Window tinting at $3,000.  Susan Mello tends to our grounds and Liea Ward works as office manager 9am – 4:30pm Tues – Fri.  Security contract made with Alert 360 including cellular instead of landline connection.  Contract for painting the outside of headquarters building approved at $8,730.
Finance Committee – Al Latina reported that Hurricane Michael letters were sent to 3 requesting clubs for funds for qualifying issues after the storm.  Total given $10,100.  Excess funds from Deep South were put into Hurricane Relief Funds.  This was ratified by Committee by e-poll for disbursement.  Finance Committee Policies and Procedures were published in The Florida Gardener.  Budgets and Financial Statements were reviewed.
2018 Chairman of Wekiva Youth Camp – Marge Hendon Chairman Hendon reported that renovations were made to the Mother Nature’s Hut.  A new storage shed was purchased.  Vegetarian meals and buying in bulk are new to Camp Wekiva.
Strategic Planning – Tina Tuttle Chairman Tuttle announced that she is seeking to raise $100,000 in order to fund the FFGC 100th Birthday Celebration for Program Year 2023-2024.  Several members immediately donated $1,000 in personal funds.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned at 10:42.  The Tuesday meeting will begin at 8:30 a.m.

Call to Order:

The 93rd Annual Convention of the Florida Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc. was called to order at 8:30 a.m., April 9, 2019, by President Claudia Bates.  

Invocation: The Invocation was given by Inez Brooker.

Report of the Credentials Committee:  Gina Jogan, Chairman, gave the Interim Report of the Credentials Committee.

ACTION:  The Interim Credentials Report was adopted with a voting strength of 169.
Report of the Registration Chairman:
Susan Weaver, Registrar, gave the Registration Report.  

President Bates reported on the distribution of Hurricane Michael funds to Port St. Joe in the amount of $8,000, Panama City Garden Club in the amount of $1,500, and Chipley Garden Club in the amount of $600.  Checks were distributed.  
REPORTS OF DISTRICT DIRECTORS:
District IX – Laura Jibben reported on the activities of District IX clubs including that the Garden Club of Cape Coral will provide $4000 in scholarships to 4 local high school students.  In addition, they are sending monetary gifts to 7 schools and 1 former scholarship winner working on a master’s degree.  
District VI – Zetta Gillespie reported that the Clubs of District VI support their Communities in all sorts of ways.  Some work with assisted living or nursing homes either with gardening or taking a little garden cheer to the residents.  Some take care of the flower pots along the main streets in their city.  Some work at the State Parks in the Butterfly garden or the Nursery.  Each have their own special events such as Flower shows. Spring Flings, or Wreath making events for the community.  Habitat for Humanity gets support from most of our clubs, with planting and landscape.  Most participate in their city events such as Earth Day, Arbor Day and Christmas displays in Library, and city buildings.
District II – Sue Schmitz reported that John Schmitz will be replacing her as District Director.
District XI – Joanne Nelson reported that District XI Garden Clubs are beginning to tie up loose ends, plan their officer’s installation luncheons, the Spring District Meeting, and say good bye to quite a few snow birds.
District VII – Sue Roberts reported that District VII began the winter months with a ‘Digging It’ series at Orlando Garden Club with educational sessions on many plant types and of course Botany 101 with Tina. Sweetwater Oaks GC, Winter Park GC, and Windemere GC all held card parties to build up their scholarship funds. Several clubs held Fun with Flower events and welcomed some new members through these fun design sessions.
District IV – Jan Litchfield reported that some of the District’s recent activities included the following:

· Five flower shows this year

· Numerous Fun with Flowers events

· Teas, Fashion Shows, Instructional workshops

· Many speakers, children’s programs, design classes, a Tour of Homes

· And many many examples of community outreach by all our clubs.
District I – Sandra Sherman reported that District I garden clubs are giving programs on flower design, care of plants, and vegetable gardening.  The Clubs are supporting Penny Pines and Junior Gardeners and many community gardens.
District III – Linda Johnson reported on the activities of her clubs.
Reports of Committee Chairmen:

Gardening Schools – Barbara Hadsell reported NGC Gardening Schools were completed   in District’s VI, IV and VIII.
Scholarship– Helen Purvis reported that the applicants for scholarships is declining and that two of the students were unable to keep their scholarships due to grades.
Calendars – Elaine Parisi, Chairman, reported that efforts were coordinated with members and Headquarters for Events posted for members. Detailed records were submitted to continue this Board position to the future Calendar Chairman in the succeeding administration.  

Trees – Kat Spieker, Chairman reported the FFGC had planted over 200,000 trees.
Tri-Council – Carolyn Lowry Nation reported that Tri-Council has been in existence since 2008 and Florida is the only state with such an organization.
NGC Fall Board Meeting 2018 – Gina Jogan, Chairman, reported that FFGC had made $7,041.08 on the Board meeting.
2022 NGC Convention – Gina Jogan, Chairman, announced that the 2022 NGC Convention will be hosted by Florida.
Wekiva Building and Maintenance- Sue Angle , Chairman reported that thanks to the $10,000 Cox Conserves Heroes Award won by Mother Nature, Audrey Swindal, of Bartow Garden Club and donated to WYC, the Nature Hut was renovated and air conditioned with labor provided by the Park Service.  B&M Funds purchased & installed a 10’x30’ storage shed for the 7th Grade equipment that was stored in the back of the Nature Hut.

Tropical Short Course – Donna Berger Plans are in progress for the 64th Tropical Short Course which will be returning to the Mounts Botanical Garden in 2020.
SEEK – Mary Whisler SEEK 2019 will be held at Chinsegut Conservation Center and Retreat

With three full days of hands on learning and understanding our Lakes and Forest.

Social Media and Awards – Valerie Sienfeld, Chairman reported on her Facebook posts.
Wekiva and 100th Birthday- Tina Tuttle, Chairman, reported that Wekiva was 97% full and that $9,000 has already been collected for the 100th Birthday.
2021 FFGC Convention – Kathleen Terlizzo, Chairman, announced the 2021 FFGC Convention will be held in Daytona Beach at the Hilton, April 11-13/2021.
2020 FFGC Convention – Christy Linke, Chairman and members of District VIII extended an invitation to the 2020 FFGC Convention to be held in Tampa.
The 2019 Convention Meeting was adjourned at 10:15 AM.
____________s/___________________              _____________s/__________________
Barbara Jacobson, Chair

                Jana Walling, Recording Secretary

______________s/________________               Attest:

Fran Maris
______________s/_________________           __________________________________

Lori Ritchie




Claudia Bates, President
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